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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
Minutes of the General Membership Meeting

Virtual Meeting via Zoom
February 24, 2021; 7:30 PM

1.  The meeting began with a quorum 7:30 pm. 
2.  Members approved the minutes of the January 27, 2021 General Membership meeting.

3.  Presentation and Q&A on by Michelle Winters, Executive Director, Alliance for Housing Solutions on the Missing Middle Housing Study and its implications for Bluemont.  Ms. Winters invited BCA members with additional questions to e-mail her.  See https://www.allianceforhousingsolutions.org/ for information about the positions of the Alliance for Housing Solutions, and the contact information to send a question.
4. Summary Reports of Officers, Civic Federation Delegates and Committee Chairs:  

The President noted that at the March General Membership meeting BCA members need to approve volunteers to serve as a Nominating Committee for the June 2021 annual elections of BCA officers, Civic Federation delegates and the Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee (NCAC) Representative and Alternative Representative. Contact information for the Nominating Committee is shared in the April BCA newsletter that is delivered to households in Bluemont. She encouraged members to consider volunteering for the Nominating Committee by contacting exec@bluemontcivic.org, and running for BCA offices and positions. She invited people who would like to write, or propose, an article for the April Newsletter to contact exec@bluemontcivic.org.
Based on neighbors’ concerns raised with the Executive Board, the President proposed she contact the County to inquire about plans or any timeline for re-opening the Central Library.  Members agreed with her proposal.  

The First Vice-president reported that the Working Group to evaluate the County’s Missing Middle Housing Study (MMHS) currently consists of himself, Bruce Leighton, Second Vice-President Kate Mattos, and Ritch Viola.  They will continue to be BCA’s eyes and ears as they consider the Missing Middle Housing Study. The Working Group welcomes new members.  Contact  exec@bluemontcivic.org for more information. 
The Treasurer reported the current balance in the BCA account is $3,046.43.

Civic Federation Delegates reported on the February Civic Federation meeting.  At that meeting County Board Chair de Ferranti, Dr. Varghese and Dr. Miller gave an update on the County’s efforts to secure and distribute Covid-19 vaccine. In addition, the Civic Federation Considered and approved two resolutions.  The first urged the County Board to reevaluate its planning processes to provide additional open public spaces more equitably in terms of proximity, quality and quantity, especially in areas of increased density.  The second resolution urged that the County Board and Manager to adopt proactive strategies to sustain funding required for infrastructure and capacity improvements and to establish effective management systems that will enhance information collection, improve structural and operational efficiency, and provide accountability in reaching stormwater and flood mitigation goals. Further information is at www.civfed.org
The Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee (NCAC) Representative reported that the Committee had approved the N. 6th Street project (curb bump outs, repainted crosswalks, and associated beautification of the intersection).  The question of whether the County will continue the Neighborhood Conservation Program in the future remains unresolved.

Civic Federation Delegate Bruce Leighton described a walk-through by members of the Executive Board, BCA’s Parks Liaison and neighbors of the Bluemont Junction Trail fencing with Lyndell Core, Park Services Area Manager, Urban Operations, Parks and Natural Resources Division.  The walk-through was in follow up to views of neighbors in response to the request by Mr. Core to the BCA Executive Board for informal feedback on the use of Jimmy Rail fencing versus wood split rail fencing along the Trail. Mr. Core said based on neighbors’ feedback, Jimmy Rail was a dead issue. In order to ensure wise use of maintenance funds, the walk-through suggested areas where fencing was, and was not needed, and identified broken fencing. County staff quickly followed up in removing broken fencing and starting repairs. 
Separately, Mr. Core said he would explore whether a scout seeking an Eagle Scout project could replace a muddy, eroded path from N. Bluemont Drive to the Bluemont Junction Trail between N. Edison Street and N. George Mason Drive with wood chips held in place by boards. Bruce Leighton explained that such a path makes sense given that the muddy path goes through an area with drainage problems that often results in ponding after heavy rains, a problem referred to at past BCA meetings a “Lake Edison.”  
Members agreed with a proposal by the President that she write the County Parks and Natural Resources Division to express thanks for the prompt, and helpful, response of Lyndell Core to items raised during the walk-through, and that she follow up with Mr. Core about a subsequent question regarding the trail fencing. 
The Chair of the N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvement Task Force, Chris George, indicated that the group continues to design a survey to distribute to residents along N. Carlin Springs Road (between North Edison Street and North Lexington Street), seeking input related to pedestrian safety.

BCA Member Larry Smith reported on a meeting of Ballston Business Improvement District (BID) meeting earlier in the day.  He said the restoration project modifying the Ballston Metro entrance at N. Stuart St. is scheduled for completion in September 2021. The issue of the West Entrance to Ballston Metro remains on the back burner.  Ballston BID plans some sort of outdoor event in May 2021.

5.  Unfinished Business from Previous Meetings:

(a)   Preliminary Revisions to FEMA Flood Risk Map:  N. Abingdon Street

The President reported on follow up to the BCA January 2021 General membership discussion on FEMA’s preliminary revisions that would place a section along N. Abingdon Street by an open channel carrying Lubber Run into a “100-year flood zone,” including contact with County officials and the County starting an elevation survey of the area that could help determine if FEMA’s use of aerial survey imposed over previous topographic data was flawed.   

BCA member David Smith moved that the following resolution on N. Abingdon Street flooding risk and the Ballston Pond Project be advertised for a vote at the March General Membership meeting (there was a second):
MOTION for a VOTE at the March 31, General Membership Meeting:  Ballston Pond and Flooding Risk in Bluemont

WHEREAS construction on the County's Ballston Beaver Pond (aka Ballston Pond) project is scheduled to begin in the summer of 2021,

WHEREAS properties along the open channel along N. Abingdon Street that carries Lubber Run from the Ballston Beaver Pond is the subject of recent preliminary revisions to the Flood Rate Insurance Map (FIRM) by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) that move these properties from the X to AE category (AE being the 100-year flood plain, i.e. a 1% risk of annual flooding),

RESOLVED: The Bluemont Civic Association should urge the County Board and County staff to revisit the Ballston Beaver Pond project to see what additional improvements can be made to Ballston Beaver Pond to reduce flooding risk to these properties along N. Abingdon Street.

The membership voted (100%) to advertise the resolution for a March vote.
6.   New Business:

(a) Real Estate Assessments and Tax Rates
Member William Barratt described his rationale for the following draft resolution, and moved that the resolution be advertised for a vote at the March General Membership meeting (there was a second): 
MOTION for a VOTE at the March 31, General Membership meeting: Property Taxes
WHEREAS Arlington County’s assessments of residential properties, including those in Bluemont, have risen continuously over many years; WHEREAS the Arlington County Board raised or left unchanged the property tax rate over each of the last four years, thereby substantially increasing the tax burden on homeowners;

WHEREAS changes to the United States Internal Revenue Code have limited the deductibility of state and local taxes on federal tax returns, making the burden of Arlington County's taxes heavier;

WHEREAS many Arlington homeowners, including in Bluemont, have suffered reduced incomes and/or increased expenses during the COVID-19 pandemic;

WHEREAS increased real estate taxes are a factor that drives homeowners of limited means to sell their homes, especially if they are unable to qualify for Arlington County's tax deferral or relief programs; 
WHEREAS Arlington County's high real estate taxes accelerate the loss of affordable single-family homes, which are often torn down and replaced by more expensive homes;

RESOLVED, that the Arlington County Board should reduce the real estate tax rate for FY 2022 so that once rising assessments are considered, the total amount in real estate taxes paid by homeowners is the same or less than the amount paid in FY 2021.

RESOLVED, that the Arlington County Board should seek savings in its FY 2022 budget beyond the modest cuts and efficiencies in the County Manager's original FY 2022 budget proposal.

RESOLVED. In future years, the Arlington County Board should reduce the property tax rate as necessary to offset rising real estate assessments.

The membership voted (77%) to advertise the resolution for a March vote. 
 

 An amendment expected to be made at the March General Membership meeting will refer to a March County Announcement of a property tax increase.
(b) Residential Parking Program Changes
The President briefly reported on the County’s decision changing the Residential Parking Program. A BCA member noted that the revised program was unfair to homeowners with short driveways because it reduced the number of parking spaces a resident could apply for if they had a driveway without regard to the length of the driveway. 
With no further business, the President adjourned the meeting at 9:15. 
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